
Approved May 20, 2015 

 

1 
 

  
 
 

Members Present: Diane Allen, Shawn Iles, Margaret Lurie, Vaishali Patel,  
Benjamin Schapiro, Leora Siegel, Michael Tannen 
 
Members Absent: Tori Foreman, Sandra Smith 
 
Staff:  Karen Danczak Lyons, Karen Hansen, Renee Neumeier, Paul Gottschalk 
 
Guest: Diane Piron Gelman 
 
Presiding Member:  Michael Tannen, President 
 
CALL TO ORDER/DECLARATION OF QUORUM - A quorum was present and 
President Tannen called the meeting to order at 6:37 pm.  
 
CITIZEN COMMENT - none 
 
ACCEPTANCE OF “SISTERS IN CRIME” GRANT – Diane Piron Gelman, the 
President of the Chicagoland Chapter of Sisters in Crime (SIC), presented the Library 
Director and Board President with a $1,000 “We Love Libraries” grant check. SIC is a 
national organization dedicated to developing writers.  
 
COLLECTION DEVELOPMENT PRESENTATION – Karen Hansen, the Library’s 
Collection Development Manager, gave an overview of her work in developing the 
Library’s collections. She has been using Collection HQ, a powerful analytical 
application to assist with selection and weeding of the collection. Evanston has the 
highest rate of lending e-books among the 60+ members of the e-book consortium. 
 
SUMMER READING PROGRAM PRESENTATION – Renee Neumeier, the Library’s 
Teen Librarian, shared an overview of the 2015 Summer Reading program that runs 
from June 1st through July 31st. There will be expanded involvement with summer 
camps and a community wide goal for children, teens and adults. If the goal is reached, 
staff proposes a fine amnesty for participants from August 30th through September 5th.  
 
Motion by Benjamin Schapiro, second by Leora Siegel – approval of the Summer 
Reading Program fine amnesty from August 30th through September 5th. Approved 
unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES REPORT – Paul Gottschalk reported on the progress of 
the capital projects underway. An underground oil storage tank was removed from the 
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rear of 2022 Central Street at an estimated cost of $22,000. Reimbursement funds are 
being sought. 
 
CONSENT AGENDA – Approval of the Meeting Minutes of the March 18, 2015 regular 
meeting and approval of the bills and payroll. 
 
Benjamin Schapiro moved, and Diane Allen seconded, a motion to approve the consent 
agenda consisting of the minutes of the March 18th regular meeting and the bills and 
payroll -- the motion passed unanimously in a voice vote. 
 
LIBRARY DIRECTOR’S REPORT -- Director Danczak Lyons reviewed highlights of her 
monthly report (see report attached): 
 

 Karen shared a report from the Illinois State Library Advisory Committee on 
funding (report attached). 

 The Library is conducting a community-wide survey for National Library Week. 
Results will be analyzed by a Library School Professor and her students. 

 Staff Development Day is scheduled for Friday, April 17th. 

 The City Council Rules Committee discussion on creating a library district is 
scheduled for May 4th.  

 
BOARD REPORTS  
Development Committee – Margaret Lurie shared a development data analysis report 
created by Wynn Shawver. 
 
Executive Committee – Michael Tannen said that the committee met to discuss 
proposed goals for the Director. These will be shared in closed session later in the 
meeting. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 

Approval of the Chicago Avenue/Main Street Branch Lease Extension – Karen 
expressed the importance of continuing branch services in southeast Evanston and 
recommended exercising the extension option in the lease for one year at a cost of 
$41,422.56 for 900 Chicago Avenue, Suite 102 for use as the Chicago Avenue/Main 
Street Branch. This represents a 1.8% increase over 2014. 

Motion by Benjamin Schapiro, second by Vaishali Patel – approve the one year lease 
extension option. Passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Approval of National Able Network Lease Extension – Karen recommended 
approval of a lease extension with National Able Network for the workforce development 
and training space in the Main Library. The extension includes a 2% rent increase. 
Motion by Benjamin Schapiro, second by Leora Siegel – approve the one year lease 
extension with National Able Network. Passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Approval of Change in Non-Resident Card Fee – State Library Law requires an 
annual review and adjustment, if necessary, of the non-resident card fee. The fee is 
based on a formula that considers local per capita property tax support. 
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Motion by Benjamin Schapiro, second by Diane Allen – approve the increase in the non-
resident card fee to $176 effective May 1, 2015. Passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Appointment of the Nominating Committee – President Tannen announced the 
appointment of Margaret Lurie (chair), Vaishali Patel and Leora Siegel to the Board 
Nominating Committee. 
 
CLOSED SESSION – Michael Tannen read the official language for convening a 
Closed Executive session for personnel matters. Motion by Michael Tannen, second by 
Benjamin Schapiro – move into Closed Session. Approved on a unanimous roll call 
vote. The Board moved into Closed Session at 8:03 p.m. 
 
The Board re-convened into Open Session at 8:45 pm. 
 
ADJOURNMENT Benjamin Schapiro moved, second by Vaishali Patel – adjournment of 
the meeting. The motion passed on a voice vote.  Adjourned at 8:47 pm. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
 
Margaret Lurie, Secretary 
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Library Director’s Report 

April 15, 2015 

Updates: 

•       The 2014 Annual Report was mailed to our donors and volunteers.   

For the first time we included a return envelope which assisted recipients in indicating their interest in 

becoming a volunteer and/or donating to the Evanston Public Library. There has been a generous and 

immediate response. Thanks to Wynn for suggesting this approach and for creating the text for the 

envelope.  

A special thanks to Jill Schacter for managing the production of the annual report including creating the 

new format and content, and Wynn Shawver and her volunteer for assisting with the annual report and 

creating the mailing list of donors.   

The beautiful photos included in the annual report reflect the work of our volunteer photographer Katie 

Barthelemy. Katie came to us with the idea of creating the “Readers of Evanston” photo series, and has 

been a dedicated volunteer, taking hundreds of photos of regular Evanston citizens.  

Today we learned that our work study student, Emma Gordon won the 2015 Work-Study Student 

Employee of the Year for her work at the Evanston Public Library and her work to promote the story of 

the Evanston Public Library including interviewing our hundreds of residents our “Readers of Evanston” 

photo series and capturing the meaning of reading and ideas in people’s lives.    

 

• I am delighted to announce the appointment of our new Latino Outreach Coordinator - Jose 

Cruz.  In his last position, Jose was as a part-time Children’s Associate at the Oak Park Public 

Library.  Fully bilingual in Spanish and English, Jose planned and executed bilingual literacy 

programming including story times.  Adept at reference and reader’s advisory services, Jose has 

also completed his MLIS degree. 

While Monday was his first day as a member of the EPL family, Jose graciously joined Kasandra 

Trejo and me on Sunday at the outreach event to the Latino parishioners of St. Nicholas church. 

Both Kasandra and Jose welcomed our residents, answered questions and distributed our 

Community surveys.  Jose also accompanied Jill Skwerski and distributed surveys at the Produce 

Mobile. 

Working in Children’s Services and teamed with Laura Antolin, Jose will spend the next few 

weeks focused on connecting with members of our Latino community and collaborating on bi-

lingual programs for families and children.   

 

• Our spring All Staff Day will be held this Friday morning from 8:30 a.m. until 1:00 p.m. We will be 

open for public service in the afternoon at all locations. This program will feature presentations 

from Oakton Community College staff. 
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 This week is National Library Week. We have expanded our survey and are seeking new ways to 

reach residents throughout the City connecting to members of our library family and those who do 

not use our services. Distribution of the survey includes a two page (English and Spanish version) 

feature in last week’s Roundtable,  an online version, highlights in our newsletter, tables at all three 

locations on both Saturday April 11th and 18th staffed by members of the Evanston Public Library 

Friends and distribution and collection by staff and Northwestern University volunteers throughout 

the City of Evanston. Locations targeted include: barbershops, Laundromats, Fleetwood Jourdain, 

Robert Crown Center, Levy Center, Jewel, Whole Foods and Trader Joe’s, the Produce Mobile and a 

class of GED students.  

 

Thanks to Jill Schacter for managing this project and EPL staff who contributed suggestions and are 

assisting with the distribution.  I will use this as a baseline and point of comparison to capture 

information now and again in a few years after we open the Robert Crown Center library. I will share 

the results of the survey at a future Board meeting.  The data is being analyzed by Professor Mary 

Wilkens Jordan, on the faculty at Simmons College and her students.   

 

 Our second annual  Donor and Volunteer Recognition Reception on May 7th will feature a 

presentation by Jennifer Pritzker, Colonel (IL) , Illinois Army National Guard (Retired) 

President & CEO Tawani Enterprises and Founder & Chairwoman Pritzker Military Museum and 

Library titled: 

 

“Over There” 

100 Years Later:  How the War to End All Wars is still being fought 

 

• Included at the end of this report are materials which were prepared by the Illinois State Library 

and shared with the Illinois State Library Advisory Committee (I am a member) last week.  Please 

note the number of programs that are supported through the General Revenue Fund. The 

Governor’s Budget proposal includes a 10% across the board cut to the General Revenue Fund. 

Also included are summaries of funding received by the Illinois State Library from the federal 

government (LSTA) through the Institute of Museums and Libraries. Though President Obama’s 

budget proposal includes increased funding for IMLS, the Senate’s budget eliminates the agency 

completely. In previous years, LSTA funds have been allocated to support Illinois libraries when 

state funding was reduced.  

 

Assessments, metrics and initiative results: 

Foot traffic:  March, 2015     February, 2015 

Main:  46,701         37,843 

North:    4,205           3,749 

CAMS:    4,351                   3,446 
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Total:  55,257          45,038 

 

Website visits in March: 47,987;  February: 41,344   

Overall Computer/Internet Use – all locations: February: 5,902;  March: 7,219  

Wi-Fi usage – all three locations for February: 11,154 March:  14,156 

 

Services and collaborations: 

 On April 13th the third in our series of programs in partnership with Northwestern University’s 

Middle East and North African Studies Program (MENA) was another success (standing room only). 

 Lecture Title: “Four Myths about the Middle East” 

Brian Edwards, Henri Lauzière, Wendy Pearlman, Jessica Winegar, Northwestern MENA Faculty 

 Teen Services highlights include:    

Kayla wrapped up the first EPL Teen Improv class in March, and she was very pleased with 

the results. We had very consistent attendance. We had a pretty strong turnout (about 18) 

for the showcase during the last half hour of the last class. We held the showcase in the 

back corner of The Loft, and I think that was a good location choice. Parents and students 

alike expressed interest in continuing in the program come summertime.  

 

New shelving was installed outside the Loft to address our shelving overflow issues in the 

space.  YA graphic novels, audiobooks and nonfiction were moved out there.  Then the 

fiction collection was shifted in the Loft and all the materials that had been housed on top of 

the shelves were interfiled with the rest of the fiction collection.  Everything fit and there 

are even a couple of shelves to spare.  The whole teen services team helped with the 

shifting process, which made it go quickly.   

 Children’s Services highlights include: 

Connections for the Homeless: 

Jill Skwerski, Renee Neumeier and Laura Antolin met to map out a program for the girls’ 

mentoring group from Connections for the Homeless.  Initially they planned to visit on 

March 31 from 4:30-5:30pm and tour the space and get cards – some downstairs and 

some in the Loft.  Anna Johnson from Connections was interested, however, in the kids 

participating in Tail Waggin’ Tutors.  Although this was not on a regularly-scheduled day 

for Tail Waggin’ Tutors, Laura contacted them to see if any would be interested and 

available in coming on March 31 for a special program.  Six handlers and dogs 

volunteered to come and Anna opened up the program to boys as well.  Jill and Laura 

put together books, pens, bags, Library information, and coloring books for the families 

to take.  5 Connections families ended up coming to the Library. 
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A message from Linda Balla captured the spirit of our Children’s Services department on 

a busy Friday in March: I wish you could have seen the Children's Room this morning!  It 

was buzzing! We started out with a visit from the ESL class from Chute Middle School, 

with some extra help from Renee because . . .we also had 3 kindergartens from 

Orrington School here for story time, tours, and a craft, as well as the regular Friday 

Mandarin Meet-up, as well as all the regular Friday patrons, plus Chiaravalle had no 

school today so we had some of those kids.  It was a zoo, but a wonderful zoo, and it 

made me very proud of our team for doing it ALL!   

Laura Antolin is working with the staff at Fleetwood Jourdain to add a convenient 

additional location for EPL book returns. We are repurposing one of the book drops that 

we recently replaced: Maintenance staff repainted the book drop and delivered it  to 

Fleetwood Jourdain.  Betsy Jenkins is working  on a design.  They will make sure the EPL 

decal is visible but it's important for the center to feel investment and ownership.   

 
Upcoming events of note: 

 This Thursday, April 16th we will welcome author Michael Tyler: Parents and educators are invited 

to come for a conversation with Michael Tyler, Chicago author of the Mom's Choice Award book, 

“The Skin You Live In”. Studies have shown that children can be imprinted by racism and sexism as 

early as age two.  Through his book, Tyler invites us to explore the relationship each child has with 

his/her skin through shared  experiences common to children around the world.  Tyler recounts the 

personal incident that led to the book's creation and discusses the semantics of discrimination as 

well as the idea that social activism is a personal decision that can initiate a social transformation. 

 Money Smarts Week is April 18th – 25th and will feature a series of wonderful programs. Please 

refer to our calendar and the Money Smart Week flyer included at the end of this report for more 

information. 

 The Thirty-Seventh Evanston Public Library Jo-Anne Hirshfield Poetry Ceremony will be held on May 

3rd. Please check our website for the names of this year’s winners and information about our 

judge, poet Allison Funk, author of "The Knot Garden." 

 EPL is a partner in the first annual Evanston Literary Festival, which will be held from May 12-18, 

2015.  The goal is to promote various literary events happening around Evanston that week, 

organize some additional author events, and create a website to promote Evanston’s bookstores, 

libraries, and authors.  Chicago Book Expo is the lead organizer and wanted to coordinate it with 

the Northwestern Spring Writer’s Festival being held May 12-14. 

 Special thanks to Barb Levie and Connie Heneghan for continuing our collaboration on the Senior 

Spelling Bee.  Practice sessions begin next month and the Spelling Bee will be held on May 10th. 

Please refer to the flyer at the end of my report for more details. 

 My thanks to both Renee Neumeier and former staff member Jarrett Dapier for working with the 

Dajae Coleman Foundation on another summer reading initiative in partnership with the Evanston 

Public Library:   
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The Dajae Coleman Foundation has chosen the recent Newbery winner, “The Crossover”, as the book 

which will be the focus of both programming and discussions this summer. Like last summer, new copies 

of the book will be provided for free to Evanston youth.  

 The book’s author Kwame Alexander will provide a program at the Evanston Public Library. Kwame is 

excited to visit Evanston and run some workshops with the Dajae Coleman Foundation. He'll also be 

bringing along a friend who runs empowerment workshops for African-American male youth. 
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